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MEMORANDUM 
 

To: Dr. Bill Heimann, ESU 1 Administrator 
From: Justin Knight, Perry Law Firm 
Date: June 2, 2025 
RE: 2025 School District Annual Policy Service Update 
 

The Legislature has adjourned after their 90-day session.  This Memo covers the policy 
updates as a result of this past session, as well as legislation passed in prior sessions. 

 
A. REQUIRED POLICY UPDATES 
 

1. Policies 1200, 4003, and 5401 (and accompanying forms) – AM 1617 to LB 150 
updates Nebraska’s Fair Employment Practice Act to add “military or veteran status” as a protected 
class.  As a result, our nondiscrimination policies have been updated to add this new protected 
class. 
 

In addition, with the changes in federal guidance under the new presidential administration, 
some of the “hard” deadlines in these policies can be relaxed to give greater flexibility for internal 
investigations.   
 

2. Policies 3131 (“Procurement Plan”) & 3132 (“Internal Controls”) – Several 
bidding references were updated in the federal regulations governing grants and federal audit 
requirements.  These policies have been updated to reflect these changes, as well as adding a new 
preference for veteran-owned businesses that was added to 2 C.F.R. § 200.321. 

 
3. Policy 3410 (“Safe Driving Record Standard for Drivers” – NDE Rule 91 

requires a medical exam for drivers of small vehicles (vans and cars with 10 passengers or less) 
when driving routes, but not for activities-only drivers.  In other words, a small vehicle driver of a 
regular pick-up/drop-off route must have a medical exam; but a coach that drives a small vehicle 
only to activities does not.  This requirement has created confusion in situations involving 
unexpected driving situations, part-time or temporary drivers, and the like.  Policy 3410 has been 
updated to clarify Rule 91’s requirements.   
 

It is also worth noting that the U.S. Department of Transportation has proposed revised 
regulations that would change the background and testing requirements, so there may be more 
policy updates on this topic next year. 
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4. Policy 4009 (“Drug and Substance Use and Abuse”) – Updates in federal driving 
requirements (relating to alcohol and drug reporting to the federal Clearinghouse) require adding 
language to this policy for bus drivers.   
 

In addition, in light of these changes, Form A (accompanying Policy 4009) needs to be 
updated.  However, Forms C and D can be rescinded since they are no longer necessary. 
 

5. Policy 5001 (“Admission”) – LB 143 tweaked the student admission statutes for 
military families.  Neb. Rev. Stat. § 79-215 now requires a school to provisionally enroll a student 
if the student’s family resides on a federally owned facility within the District.  We have updated 
Policy 5001 to make this clearer. 

 
6. Policy 5101 (“Student Discipline”) – There are three main changes to this Policy: 

 
A. New Dress Code:  Two years ago, LB 298 imposed a new dress code policy 

requirement.  However, an analysis of the text of this new statutory mandate shows how 
contradictory and convoluted the statutory directives appear to encompass.  For one, Neb. Rev. 
Stat. 79-2,158 dictates that each school have a policy that “is consistent with” a model policy 
adopted by the State Board of Education.  Yet, the same statutory provision states that a District 
“may include any other procedures and provisions that the school board deems appropriate,” which 
suggests that the model policy is more of a sample than a prescription.  In addition, 79-2,158(2) 
outlines three specific components of each school’s required policy, which further suggests that 
the State Board’s model policy is to be more of an example (otherwise the Legislature would have 
specified that the model policy itself must include those three items).  Still, 79-2,159(4) lists that 
the State Board’s model policy “may” develop a health and safety standard within the model dress 
code.  That same provision requires the State Board to include detailed steps that administrators 
must take in “health and safety” situations (including obtaining parental consent before requiring 
a student to change clothes), despite the “health and safety” provision being optional.  In fairness 
to the State Board of Education (who was given this unfunded mandate by the Legislature), it is 
unsurprising that these inconsistencies within statute have led to significant confusion and anxiety 
among school administrators across the state. 

 
With all of this confusion in mind, we have updated the “dress code” component of our 

Student Discipline Act to try and keep the required changes as straightforward as possible, while 
complying with the law’s dictates that a school dress code cannot be used to discriminate against 
any student.   

 
We have also attached the State Board’s model policy in case your district would like to 

adopt the State Board’s model policy. 
 
This new dress code policy must be adopted by July 1, 2025.   
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B. Cell Phones.  LB 140 requires all schools to adopt a “cell phone” policy before the 
beginning of the 2025-2026 school year.  (The new, required policy is listed as Policy 6113.)  
Policy 5101 has been updated to clearly reference the new cell phone law and student disciplinary 
consequences. 

 
C. Added Language About “Deep Fakes.”  Finally, in light of the increase in “deep 

fakes,” this Policy has been updated to add language that students can be disciplined for deep fake 
images of students or staff.  As noted below, LB 383 criminalizes “deep fakes” in certain situations, 
but having clear language in board policy can help school administrators better address concerns 
within the school setting. 

 
7. Policy 5004 (“Full-time and Part-time Enrollment”) – LB 306 updates the part-

time enrollment statutes to provide more options for non-public schools to participate in 
extracurricular activities.  LB 306’s language is subject to differing interpretations, especially after 
the Legislature changed the part-time statutes to address these same concerns two years ago.  
School administrators will need to familiarize themselves with these new rules before the 2025-
2026 school year. 

 
8. Policy 5103 (“Extracurricular Activity Discipline”) – For the same reasons listed 

in the changes to Policy 5101, the reference to dress code violations have been removed. 
 
9. Policy 5201 (“Promotion and Retention”) and (New) Policy 5201x (“Request 

to Repeat Grade Form”) – Last year, the Legislature adopted a new law (§ 79-2,161) that allows 
parents to require their student to repeat a grade if the student qualifies under the statutory criteria.  
To apply to repeat a grade, a parent must submit a form prescribed by NDE.  We have updated the 
new statutory reference to Policy 5201 and added that form as Policy 5201x. 

 
10. Policy 5202z (Notification of Rights Under FERPA”) – Within the past year, the 

U.S. Department of Education issued a “Model Notice” to update parents’ rights under FERPA.  
To remain consistent with DOE’s guidance, we have updated this Policy. 

 
11. Policy 5301 (“Association Activities”) – LB 89 requires each school board to 

adopt a policy designating each school-sponsored interscholastic athletic team or sport as either 
biologically male, female, or co-ed.  The bill does not require each sport or team listed in the 
Policy.  In turn, we added language to Policy 5301 to authorize the Superintendent to make the 
required designations. 

 
12. Policy 5414 (“Identification of Learners with High Ability”) – We realized this 

Policy may no longer be accurate or current with your district’s practices.  As a result, we revised 
the Policy to give school administrators more discretion in developing criteria to identify high-
ability learners. 
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13. (New) Policy 5507 (“Foster Care Student Transportation”) – NDE audits have 
frequently requested information about the District’s foster care transportation.  The Every Student 
Succeeds Act only requires a school district to have “procedures” (not requiring board approval).  
However, given the confusion and ease of having a formal board policy in these audits, we have 
prepared Policy 5507 to memorialize a school district’s foster care transportation requirements. 

 
14. (New) Policy 6113 (“Electronic Communication Devices and Cell Phones”) – 

For the same reasons listed in the changes to Policy 5101, LB 140’s cell phone requirements have 
been added to this new policy. 

 
15. Policy 6400 (“Parental/Community Involvement in Schools”) – Last year, the 

Legislature passed LB 71 to, in part, update Nebraska’s parental involvement statutes.  Policy 6400 
has been updated to reflect these changes.  Note that LB 71 requires the updated Parental 
Involvement to be approved by July 1, 2025, and posted to the school’s website by August 1, 2025.  
 

Further, LB 428 (passed this year) requires additional revisions to Policy 6400.  LB 428 
adds new requirements for school-issued surveys, including the rights of parents to review and/or 
opt their student out of “sensitive” surveys.  Depending on what types of surveys your district 
administers, this update may need to be carefully examined before the beginning of the 2025-2026 
school year.  

 
16. (New) Policy 6931 (“Behavioral Intervention and Classroom Management”) – 

Two years ago, the Legislature passed LB 1329 which, in part, required each school to adopt a 
policy on “behavioral intervention, behavioral management, classroom management, and removal 
of a student from a classroom in school.”  The Legislature directed the State Board of Education 
to develop a “model policy” reflecting the new policy’s requirements.  By August 1, 2025, each 
school must adopt a policy “consistent with or comparable to the model policy.”  This policy will 
now be a requirement for accreditation by NDE.  To ensure compliance with this new accreditation 
requirement, our Policy 6931 largely mirrors the State Board’s model policy. 

 
B. POLICY RESCISSIONS 
 
 1. Policy 5001 Forms (“Summary of the School Immunization Rules and 
Regulations”) – This Form has led to confusion and headaches for schools that have not kept this 
current.  To avoid further confusion and consternation, we recommend rescinding this form in your 
Policy Manual. 
 

2. Policy 6410 (“Combined District and School Title I Parent and Family 
Engagement Policy”) – The US Department of Education informed NDE that Title I involvement 
policies need to be more specifically tailored to each school district, instead of incorporated as a 
general policy.  As such, NDE has recommended that schools rescind their Title I Involvement 
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Policy and, instead, complete the template available on their website:  
https://www.education.ne.gov/federalprograms/title-i-a-educationally-
disadvantaged/#TitleIParentandFamilyengagement 
 
Of note, the Title I engagement “policy” does not need to be Board approved (despite being called 
a “policy”) under the Every Student Succeeds Act.   
 
C. OPTIONAL POLICY AND/OR HANDBOOK UPDATES 
 

1. Policy 3241 (“Emergency Response Mapping”) – Last year, schools that adopted 
an Emergency Response Mapping Policy were eligible to apply for safety and security grant funds.  
If your district was not approved for grant funds and no longer want an Emergency Response 
Mapping Policy on file, you could rescind Policy 3241 this summer. 
 
D. OTHER CONSIDERATIONS 
 

1. Title IX Procedures – In light of the constant changes to the Title IX Regulations, 
we recommended last year to rescind any Board-approved procedures.  Instead, we recommended 
a policy that delegated the Superintendent the authority to develop procedures consistent with Title 
IX.  If you have not done so, we would strongly recommend it.  A copy of those procedures is 
attached.  The procedures also need to be posted on the school’s website. 
 

2. Veteran’s Preference – LB 144 (passed this session without an emergency clause) 
will update Nebraska’s veteran’s preference laws.  In particular, LB 144 adds the spouse of a 
veteran who “was killed in the line of duty or died due to his or her military service” as a person 
who qualifies for a veteran’s preference.  This update is a good reminder to review your district’s 
application forms to ensure that the school’s job applications state that positions are “subject to a 
veteran’s preference,” per Neb. Rev. Stat. § 48-227(3). 
 

3. Paid Sick Leave Initiative – Last November, the voters approved Initiative 436, 
which requires an increase in employer-provided paid sick leave.  However, the Initiative 
exempted political subdivisions from the paid sick leave requirements.  Therefore, there are no 
required changes to any school’s paid sick leave benefits. 

 
4. Nebraska’s Minimum Wage Increase.  Similar to the Paid Sick Leave Initiative, 

Nebraska’s recent Minimum Wage Increase Initiative does not apply to political subdivisions, so 
school districts are not legally required to follow the increases in the State’s minimum wage rates. 

 
 
 
 

https://www.education.ne.gov/federalprograms/title-i-a-educationally-disadvantaged/#TitleIParentandFamilyengagement
https://www.education.ne.gov/federalprograms/title-i-a-educationally-disadvantaged/#TitleIParentandFamilyengagement
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5. Medical Marijuana Initiative.  Nebraska voters also approved the Medical 
Marijuana Initiative last November.  LB 677 would have added specific statutory requirements for 
medical marijuana in schools, but LB 677 did not advance.  Thus, we will need to work over the 
summer months to prepare for medical marijuana requests by staff, students, and community 
members on school grounds and at school activities. 
 

6. New Open Meetings Act Poster.  LB 521 “cleaned up” language within the Open 
Meetings Act.  The changes to the Open Meetings Act are largely technical and do not require any 
policy updates.  With that being said, each board is required to have a current copy of the Open 
Meetings Act posted during all board meetings.  The bill has an emergency clause so each board 
will need to update their Open Meetings Act posters this summer.   
 

7. Forthcoming Update on Bidding Threshold.  This year, the State Board of 
Education will update the bidding threshold for construction, remodeling, or repair projects.  This 
update will result in a future policy update. 
 

8. Changes to NPERS – Two main bills changed different aspects of the Retirement 
System: LB’s 295 and 645.  None of these require policy changes but are worth noting. 
 

a. LB 295 largely makes technical changes to the retirement statutes.  However, LB 
295 makes some substantive changes that your business managers will want to follow any new 
procedures implemented by NPERS.   

 
b. LB 645 will adjust both the employer, employee, and state retirement contribution 

percentages on an annual basis, depending on the state retirement plan’s funding ratio.  When the 
plan is well-funded, contribution percentages will decrease.  But when the plan needs additional 
funding, contributions will increase.  This change will likely have a significant impact on 
negotiations moving forward, given that teachers’ retirement deductions will now fluctuate from 
year-to-year.  We will provide more information on this change in the fall for your negotiations 
preparations. 

 
9. LB 383 – LB 383 passed this session that adopts two main statutory frameworks: 

(1) criminalizing “deep fakes” and (2) generally requiring parental consent for a minor to create 
or maintain a social media account.  To date, some County Attorneys have been reluctant to 
prosecute instances of “deep fakes,” so LB 383 establishes clear statutory authority for criminal 
charges moving forward.  In addition, it remains to be seen how social media companies will 
respond to LB 383 in Nebraska, though your school’s technology coordinator will want to keep a 
close eye on any forthcoming changes. 
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10. Computer Science and Technology – Years ago, the Legislature adopted 
computer science and technology curriculum requirements.  These requirements will begin to take 
effect during the 2025-2026 school year.  Most (if not all) schools already incorporate technology 
into the curriculum, so this change may not be significant.  However, next year (2027-2028), 
graduates must have completed a five-credit hour computer science course.  These requirements 
can be found at Neb. Rev. Stat. 79-3304.   

 
11. LB 390 (Library Directory) – LB 390 (passed this year) will require all school 

districts to adopt a policy requiring a catalog of all books in school libraries and allow parents the 
option of being notified when their student checks out a book.  However, this policy does not need 
to be adopted until the beginning of the 2026-2027 school year, so we will wait to distribute a 
library catalog policy until next summer. 

 
12. School Psychologist Interstate Licensure Company – The Legislature adopted 

the Interstate Compact to allow greater flexibility in licensed school psychologists to work in 
Nebraska schools.  This does not require any policy updates but may be of interest to those schools 
looking to hire a school psychologist from a different state. 

 
13. New Anaphylaxis Policy Requirement – LB 457 requires DHHS and NDE to the 

develop a model policy “for the prevention of anaphylaxis and during a medical emergency 
resulting from anaphylaxis.”  This policy needs to be adopted by July 1, 2026.  Since we do not 
have the model policy, we will wait until next summer to send the required anaphylaxis policy. 

 
14. Forthcoming NDE Rule 15 Changes – The State Board of Education has not made 

substantive changes to NDE Rules over the past year, at least changes that require policy updates.  
The State Board is considering changes to NDE Rule 15 (English Language Learners) that might 
require policy updates next year, depending on the final version of Rule 15. 

 
15. NSAA Coaching Change.  Last year, the NSAA voted to change its bylaws.  

Previously, coaches were required to meet a certification requirement to coach NSAA activities.  
Now, NSAA Bylaw 2.12 waives the certification requirement.  Moving forward, each school is 
responsible for vetting their coaches.  Some districts have a policy requiring background checks 
on all hires (including coaches).  This may be a discussion within your district on how you plan to 
handle evaluating coaching hires and positions.  
 
 
 

As always, please let us know if you have any questions or concerns. 


